MAGMA FLOOD CONTROL DISTRICT

MINUTES OF THE

WEDNESDAY, JULY 14, 2010 MEETING


The meeting was called to order at 7:05 p.m. at the Florence Unified School District - Anthem K-8 Band Room, 2700 N. Anthem Way, Florence, Arizona.  The meeting was properly posted within the boundaries of the District and a phone number of 1-800-920-7487 was provided for individuals residing within and without the District to appear telephonically for the meeting. The Meeting was called to order by President Vincent Dobson.  Directors Ty LeSueur and Vinson Dobson were present.  Director Le Smith appeared telephonically at the meeting at 7:23 p.m.  Others present were Kent Pace, General Manager, and Larry Pfeiffer, Assistant Secretary to the Board.  Other parties in attendance were Dino Desimone of the NRCS, Daniel Frechette of AMEC Earth & Environmental and Ted Lehman of J.E. Fuller Hydrology and Geomorphology.  Appearing telephonically was District Counsel Stephen Cooper. A public member, Betty Wheeler, joined the meeting after the approval of minutes.

Given the small number of attendees at the meeting, the Welcome and Introductions were 
dispensed with.  


The next item of business was the Magma Flood Control District overview and update.  
Since no one public member was present at this time, this matter was not discussed. 


The next item of business was Call to the Public, in which at that time, no members of 
the  public were present.


The next item of business was approval of the Minutes of June 1, 2010.  A motion was 
made by Ty LeSueur and was seconded by Vincent Dobson.  Thereafter the Minutes were 
approved.


At this time a public member, Betty Wheeler, appeared at the meeting.  Although the 
Agenda items relating to an overview of the dam repair status and history and the Call to the 
Public had occurred prior to the arrival of Ms. Wheeler, President Dobson took the Chair’s
prerogative and returned to these Agenda Items.

General Manager Pace, after giving a brief overview of the dam project and history 
which were set forth in prior Minutes of the Board Meetings (which are posted at the District’s 
website), asked Ms. Wheeler if she had specific questions which he could address.  Ms. 
Wheeler’s questions were as follows:

1. What is the projected tax levy in the future years?


General Manager Pace stated that the next 2011 tax levy would likely remain the same because certain land owners had fronted engineering costs on behalf of the District and the District is contractually obligated to repay the amounts in a timely matter after the dam repairs were complete.  Pace also stated that future tax levies (for years 2012 and thereafter) would likely be much lower as only relatively minor operations and maintenance costs of the dam would be required.

2.  What is the construction timeline for the rehabilitation for the dam?

General Manager Pace stated the work would begin in the first quarter of 2011.  Daniel Frechette of AMEC indicated that some contractors were estimating a twelve (12) to fifteen (15) month construction timeframe.

3.  Are the construction contracts publically bid?


General Manager Pace assured her that all construction contracts would comply with all bidding requirements under Arizona law and NRCS guidelines.

The next item of business was approval of the fiscal year 2010-2011 annual budget.

General Manager Pace presented the proposed fiscal year 2010-2011 budget for the 
Magma Flood Control District.  General Manager Pace noted that the District would have total 
revenue of $13,470,539.00 dollars.  The District was carrying forward the amount of 
$2,402,489.00 dollars.  The 2010-2011 tax levy was to be approximately $1,300,000.00 dollars.  
Previously the District was concerned it would be required to raise almost $1,800,000.00 dollars 
to cover the District’s share of 35% of the repair costs of the dam.  With the recent completion of the draft 100% construction design plans, the estimated cost of the repairs had dropped by approximately $1,500,000.00.  This reduced the District’s funding responsibility by roughly $500,000.00 dollars.  
General Manager Pace noted the levy rate for the District was $1,200,000.00 dollars in fiscal 
years 2008-2009 and 2009-2010.  Therefore, the District tax levy only increased by 8.3%. 
General Manager Pace also noted the secondary assessed value in the District was $49,747,347.00 dollars and the estimated tax rate for the secondary tax for the District would be $2.6132.


President Dobson thanked General Manager Pace for his preparation of the budget and 
his continuing efforts to assist in the dam repair and rehabilitation.  The Board Members 
discussed the expenditure of $1,600.00 dollars for pest control.  General Manager Pace noted 
this is the cost of pest control for gophers and other burrowing animals that burrow on the dam.

Another question was asked with regards to the election cost in the budget.  General 
Manager Pace noted he wanted to make sure that we had budgeted enough money for an election 
and he believed the election cost would actually be lower because we had previously conducted 
an election.


At approximately 7:23 p.m. Director Le Smith appeared telephonically.  Board Member 
Smith was advised of the budget discussion and the items set forth in the budget which were 
discussed above.  A motion was made to approve the Magma Flood Control District annual 
budget for the fiscal year 2010-2011 by Director Le Sueur.  The motion was seconded by 
Director Smith, and thereafter it was approved.


The next item of business was the 2010 tax levy which was discussed in full detail in 
Agenda item 5, the Magma Flood Control District 2010 annual budget.  It was also again noted 
that the tax levy being proposed was lower than what it had been originally proposed. Thereafter, 
a motion was made by Director LeSueur to approve a tax levee which would generate a property 
tax revenue of $1,300,000.00 dollars.  It was again noted that this approved tax levy would have 
a secondary tax rate of approximately $2.6132 dollars.  This motion was seconded by President 
Dobson and thereafter was approved.

The next item of business was discussion of the District policy authorizing the County 
Treasurer to invest excess funds of the District in the coming year and all future years until the 
Board elects otherwise.


It was noted that this is a yearly policy required by both the District and the County to 
make sure the County has legal authority to invest the District’s funds.  It was noted that the 
return on the funds has been quite low, but there is security in investing the funds by having 
them managed by the County who can oversee the funds on a fulltime basis.  A motion was 
made by Director Smith to authorize County Treasurer to invest excess funds and it was 
seconded by LeSueur and thereafter this motion passed.


The next item of business was Board reports.  There were no reports to come before the 
Board.


The next item of business was other business that may become before the Board.  Director LeSueur asked about the status of the Lower Magma Channel access road issues which were discussed at the June 1, 2010 meeting.  General Manager Pace noted that someone had painted over the District’s existing signage and that the District was in the process of installing new signage and planned to adopt a policy relating to emergency access along the Lower Magma Channel at the next board meeting.  

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 8:02 p.m.

RESPECTULLY SUBMITTED this ______ day of July, 2010.
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STEPHEN R. COOPER, Attorney for 






         MAGMA FLOOD CONTROLDISTRICT
